
 

 

CITY OF CHICO SUSTAINABILITY TASK FORCE 

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF  

March 10, 2016 
 

Municipal Center 

421 Main Street 

Council Chambers, Conference Rm. 1 

 

 

STF Members Present:  Mark Stemen, Chair (arrived late) 

     Mike Rubio, Vice Chair  

     Cheri Chastain 

     Dave Donnan 

     Ryne Johnson 

     William Loker 

     Lucas RossMerz (arrived late) 

          

STF Members Absent:  None 

 

Staff Members Present:  Brendan Vieg, Principal Planner 

     Wyatt West, Assistant Civil Engineer, Traffic Division 

      

Guests Present:   Pete Hollingsworth, Butte Bicycle Coalition 

     Janine Rood, Chico Velo 

  

           

1. CALL TO ORDER 
 

Vice-Chair Rubio called the meeting to order at 6:35 pm. STF members, City staff, and guest were 

present as noted.  

 

2. APPROVE JANUARY 28, 2016 MEETING MINUTES 
 

The 01/28/16 minutes were approved (4-0-1; Stemen and RossMerz absent; Johnson abstained). 

 

3. STATUS REGARDING THE CITY’S BICYCLE MASTER PLAN UPDATE PROCESS, 

AND DISCUSSION WITH BCAG, CHICO VELO, AND BUTTE BIKE COALITION 

REGARDING ALTERNATIVE TRANSPORTATION EFFORTS AND 

IMPLEMENTATION OF CAP ACTIONS 
 

Wyatt West from the City’s Traffic Division provided an overview of the City’s effort to update its 

Bicycle Master Plan.  The presentation closely followed the information provided on Attachment 

1. Special emphasis was given to a figure that showed current bike routes and traffic stress, the 

public input process, the identification of new tools in bike lane design for improving safety, and 

the draft priority bike network. 



 

 

 

There were a number of group discussions, including, but not limited to: 

 Posting a link of the Bike Plan Update website on the City’s Sustainability website, and 

other ideas to promote this important planning process. 

 Opportunities to share with Council and the community the increased value to homes and 

overall benefits to the community of a comprehensive, high quality bike circulation system. 

 Inquiries into how the traffic stress map was developed, and how it was used to develop the 

draft bike network. A suggestion to show on the final bike circulation network which routes 

are Class A, B, and C. 

 Significant discussion regarding recent, underway, and future bike infrastructure capital 

project (identified on the last page of Attachment 1), including how they’re identified, 

funded (e.g., grants), and maintained. The discussion expanded to how new projects 

identified in the Bike Master Plan Update would be prioritized and funded in the future. 

 A suggestion was made that the Bike Plan show existing vehicle traffic volumes as an 

overlay on the bike network to help bicyclist choose safer routes. 

 There was a general discussion of whether an enhanced bike network will really get people 

out of their vehicles, or is it simply improving infrastructure that will be used by existing 

riders.  There were suggestions that information be provided to the community highlighting 

the convenience and benefits of using a bike over a car --- for instance, a travel time 

analysis showing that riding your bike can be as efficient as driving your car. 

 There was a discussion regarding the current lack of bike circulation infrastructure through 

the CSU, Chico campus, but acknowledgment that may change in the future. It was also 

highlighted that the City, CSU, Chico, and bicycle stakeholders are starting to meet in a 

new format with a focus on improving bike/ped safety and movement, and that they will be 

seeking a “Gold” level designation for the City from the League of American Bicyclists. 

This is major undertaking. 

 There was a discussion with representatives from Chico Velo and the Butte Bicycle 

Coalition about the upcoming BIKE CHICO efforts that take place throughout the month of 

May, which includes outreach, challenges, and rewards for participants. Ideas were shared 

for how to make this effort more successful in order to get people permanently out of their 

vehicles. 

 Janine Rood from Chico Velo provided an update on the efforts of her organization, 

highlighted that they want to be involved in the outreach and promotion of new facilities 

the City and others are constructing, and shared that there is an effort to have ciclavia --- or 

an event where a street or streets are temporarily closed to car traffic and made open for use 

as a public park. 

 Pete Hollingsworth from Butte Bicycle Coalition provided an update on the efforts of his 

organization, stressed the need to reach out to businesses, and shared that the Coalition had 

received a grant to purchase and install bike racks, which they were installing at CUSD 

facilities and select businesses. 



 

 

 

4. STATUS OF CHANGES TO THE 2016 SUSTAINABILITY BUSINESS SERIES 

FORMAT/SCHEDULE 

 

STF member Chastain provided an update on planning efforts for the 2016 Sustainability Business 

Series.  There is going to be a single event (August 11th) that covers all of the topics, it is going be 

a “happy hour” event, and the outreach is to a larger geographic audience.  The Chamber and 

Chico 350 have been extremely helpful in coordinating and promoting the event.  

 

5. STATUS REGARDING THE STF AND CAP BEING PLACED ON CITY COUNCIL 

AGENDA 

 

Chair Stemen provided an overview of his discussion with Council at its March 1st meeting 

regarding the STF’s Work Plan.  He shared that there was general support, and that the Mayor 

shared the need to coordinate specifically with the Building Industry and the City’s Building 

Official regarding the Work Plan item related to voluntary Green Building Code.  

 

The update led to a discussion about what to prioritize for the STF’s upcoming agenda. It was 

decided that the voluntary Green Building Code should be on the STF’s next agenda, and that the 

following groups should be invited to participate in the discussion: Chamber of Commerce, the 

local Building Group, North Valley Property Association, Chico Association of Realtors, North 

Valley Contractors Exchange, and the City’s Building Official.  It was also agreed that the STF 

would agendize an initial discussion of a gas tax for an upcoming meeting. 

 

6. BUSINESS FROM THE FLOOR 

 

None. 

 

7. REPORTS & COMMUNICATIONS 

 

None. 

 

8. ADJOURNMENT 

  

There being no further business from the STF, the meeting adjourned at 7:25pm to the meeting of 

Thursday, May 12, 2016. 

 

 

 

                                                                                                      

Date Approved   Brendan Vieg, Principal Planner 
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